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TEES VALLEY JOINT HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
 
A meeting of the Tees Valley Joint Health Scrutiny Committee was held on Friday 18 March 2022. 

 
PRESENT:  
 

Councillors A Hellaoui (Chair), D Davison, Layton (Vice-Chair), B Clarke, 
Richardson, E Cunningham, C Gamble, L Hall, Rider (Substitute for S Smith) and 
D Coupe 
 

 
PRESENT BY 
INVITATION: 

Councillors   

 
ALSO IN 
ATTENDANCE: 

B Kilmurray (Chief Executive) (TEWV), Gallagher (TVCCG), C Blair (Director Of 
Commissioning Strategy and Delivery) (TVCCG), Cotton (NEAS), Cranna (Head of 
Hospitals Inspection Mental Health and Community Health Services (North 
Region)) (Care Quality Commission), Bridges (Executive Director of Corporate 
Affairs and Involvement) (Tees, Esk & Wear Valley NHS Foundation Trust), 
Murphy (Chair) (Tees, Esk & Wear Valley NHS Foundation Trust), Gill (Head of 
Service for Adult Learning Disabilities) (Tees, Esk & Wear Valley NHS Foundation 
Trust), Brierley (Director Lead for Mental Health and Learning Disabilities) (Tees 
Valley CCG), Ray (Chief Executive) (North East Ambulance Service (NEAS)), 
Monk (Medicines Optimisation Pharmacist) (North of England Commissioning 
Support (NECS)) and Riley (Executive Director from North East and North Cumbria 
ICS) (NENC ICS) 

 
OFFICERS: C Breheny, A Pearson, Woods, Stevens, Fay and S Bonner 
 
APOLOGIES FOR 
ABSENCE: 

Councillors I Bell, Bartch, S Smith, D Rees, Cook and Loynes 

 
20 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

 
 There were no declarations of interest at this point in the meeting. 

 
21 MINUTES - TEES VALLEY JOINT HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE - 24 SEPTEMBER 

2021 
 

 The minutes of the Tees Valley Joint Health Scrutiny Committee held on 24 September 2021 
were approved as a correct record.  
 

22 MINUTES - TEES VALLEY JOINT HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE - 10 DECEMBER 
2021 
 

 The minutes of the Tees Valley Joint Health Scrutiny Committee held on 10 December 2021 
were approved as a correct record.  
 

23 TEES, ESK & WEAR VALLEYS NHS VALLEYS NHS FOUNDATION TRUST - RESPONSE 
TO RECENT CQC INSPECTION 
 

 The Chief Executive at Tees, Esk and Wear Valley NHS Foundation Trust (TEWV), the Chair 
at TEWV NHS Foundation Trust and the Lead Inspector from the Care Quality Commission 
(CQC) were in attendance to provide an update in respect of the CQC’s recent inspection 
report findings.  
 
The Chief Executive thanked the Committee for providing the opportunity to update Members 
on the action that had been taken by the Trust in response to the CQC’s recent report. In 
terms of the presentation, a copy of which had been provided to the Committee in advance of 
the meeting, it was advised that information on the following would be covered at today’s 
meeting:- 
 
• Our Journey To Change and key improvements.  
• An overview of our recent Care Quality Commission (CQC) core service inspection (Jul-Aug 
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2021).  
• An update on our secure inpatient service – key actions, improvements and impact. • An 
update on our community child and adolescent mental health services – key actions, 
improvements and impact.  
• Other services inspected and the feedback from the CQC.  
• Adult mental health and psychiatric intensive care unit (PICU) follow up inspection progress. 
• Wider challenges and how we're addressing them.  
• Continuing Our Journey To Change. 
 
In terms of the Trust’s Journey to Change it was noted that a number of improvements had 
been made following the CQC inspection including; an organisational restructure, the 
introduction of improved governance arrangements, an increased leadership capacity - 
including the appointment of two lived experience directors, additional Board development 
work, increased oversight of the work of the Board and its sub-groups, the introduction of 
revised risk management arrangements, numerous recruitment and retention initiatives – 
resulting in a 5 per cent increase in FTE equivalents in the Trust’s overall headcount, the 
implementation of enhanced quality assurance programmes, the development of an improved 
organisational learning infrastructure – development of a learning library and an increase in 
compliance with statutory and mandatory training.  
 
With regard to the report itself, the CQC inspection had been held between June and August 
2021 and the report had been published in December 2021. An action plan, as produced by 
the Trust was submitted to the CQC in January 2022 and the Trust had been working 
collaboratively with the CQC, colleagues in NHSEI, the CCG’s, staff, patients and carers to 
bring about improvements. The improvement plan submitted to the CQC was co-created and 
frontline staff and patients were directly involved in its development. The Chief Executive 
stated that the Trust was confident in the approach it had adopted to bring about 
improvements. In terms of its CQC overall rating the Trust remained at requires improvement. 
The Trust had been rated as being good for caring and effective and required improvement for 
being well-led, responsive and safe. The Chief Executive advised that since the CQC 
inspection significant progress had been made and that the focus now was on embedding and 
sustaining those changes.  
 
The Chief Executive advised that he wished to focus specifically on the delivery of secure 
inpatient services (SIS) as this was one of the main areas of concern alongside the delivery of 
child, adolescent and mental health services (CAMHS). It was advised that the SIS was a 
regional, specialised service and the concerns raised by the CQC in respect of this service 
had related to staffing, safeguarding and the governance systems in place to ensure quality 
and safety. In terms of progress the Trust had undertaken a number of measures including; 
undertaking reviews of safety plans and safety summaries to ensure they accurately reflected 
the current and real risks faced by individuals, improved compliance with safeguarding 
training, the embedding of a safeguarding expert within the service to deliver a more timely 
and responsive approach to safeguarding issues, the introduction of SafeCare to ensure the 
Trust maintained safe staffing levels, improvements to the flow of patient safety information 
through revised governance structures and a new model of care and professional practice had 
recently been launched (February 2022).           
 
The Chief Executive stated that at the heart of some of the challenges faced by the secure 
inpatient service were issues around culture, which had been well documented within the 
CQC report. Secure inpatient services were by definition a closed environment and the Trust 
needed to ensure that it addressed any pockets of poor culture or behaviour issues that could 
influence the experience and safety of patients and colleagues that worked in this service. In 
terms of progress made since the inspection it was highlighted that very few requests for 
leave were now cancelled owing to staffing constraints and there had been positive impacts in 
terms of recruitment, with more offers of work progressing through the Trust’s employment 
channels that were due to come to fruition in May / June 2022. In addition there had been a 
reduction in the use of bank staff, which was proving effective in addressing some of the 
cultural challenges.  
 
In terms of the delivery of CAMHS it was advised that this another key area of improvement 
for the Trust and the areas of focus were as follows; ensuring staffing levels met the demands 
of the service, reviewing young people waiting for treatment including specialist assessments 
and ensuring mandatory training compliance. The Chief Executive advised that the Trust had 
made significant inroads in respect of CAMHS. All of the young people waiting for treatment 
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had been reviewed, the Trust had been in touch with all young people and their families 
waiting for treatment and they were being contacted regularly in line with their individual risk. 
Risks could now be reassessed and if an individual’s level of risk changed and was 
heightened, for example, they could be prioritised and brought forward. In terms of the 
concerns raised in respect of the level of caseloads clinicians were managing significant 
progress had been made. The Trust had ‘level loaded’ through detailed caseload review and 
ongoing supervision so that in a number of teams now, including in the Tees Valley, how 
some of those caseloads can be reduced. It was advised that staffing was a key issue and 
there were currently 111 job offers in the system at the moment and in May / June 2022 these 
appointments would begin to impact on caseloads.  
 
It was highlighted that workforce and transformation were particularly important for the Trust 
and work had been undertaken with the Director of Children Services in Stockton, on behalf of 
his colleagues across the other Tees Valley authorities, to develop approaches around early 
intervention, schools and the VCS’s, as well as those children with some of the most acute 
needs. A significant amount of work was being undertaken in this whole area of children’s 
services transformation in conjunction with Local Authority colleagues. Stockton had served 
as a pilot and caseloads within Stockton had reduced by approximately 37 per cent. It was 
envisaged that this work would be rolled out to other areas by September 2022. 
Improvements in waiting times had been made and the Trust had on Teesside the average 
wait for a first appointment was 6 days and the average wait for a second appointment was 20 
days.  
 
Another area covered in the CQC inspection report related to crisis services and health based 
places of safety. It was advised that the CQC rated this area as good and a number of areas 
of good practice were highlighted within the inspection report including that staff treated 
patients with compassion and kindness, they respected patients’ privacy and dignity and 
leaders had the skills, knowledge and experience to perform their roles. Given that the crisis 
service received 250,000 to 300,000 calls per year this was a really positive outcome.  
 
In respect of community based mental health services for adults of working age the CQC 
inspection had highlighted a number of areas of good practice. This included that staff 
assessed the mental health needs of all patients. They worked with patients and families and 
carers to develop individual care plans and updated them as needed. Care plan reflected the 
assessed needs, were personalised, holistic and recovery orientated. In terms of areas 
identified for improvement these included timely access to services and consistency of 
approach to caseload management. The community adult mental health service received an 
overall rating of required improvement.  
 
Reference was made to an area that had been subject to a CQC report following a visit to 
TEWV in January 2021 in relation to care provided by the adult mental health acute inpatient 
admissions and psychiatric intensive care units. In terms of the concerns raised by the CQC 
these had been fundamentally focused on the complex systems that had been in place in 
respect of risk assessments and risk management. In terms of progress made a huge amount 
of work had been undertaken to redesign the systems used for the recording of risk 
assessment and risk management. In total 50,000 care plans, safety plans and safety 
summaries had been reviewed and updated. Through quality assurance and audit work the 
Trust was able to reassure itself that the improvements made were being maintained. A follow 
up inspection was undertaken by the CQC in May 2021 and the service was re-rated as 
required improvement.  
 
In terms of the wider challenges and how the Trust was addressing these the Chief Executive 
advised all the work discussed was ongoing but it was acknowledged that there was still a 
significant amount of work to undertake. Workforce, recruitment and retention remained a 
challenge and the omicron phase of the Covid-19 pandemic had proved the most challenging 
for TEWV as an organisation. Thankfully, the impact of the pandemic was now reducing and 
staff absences were falling. Demand remained high and wards were often at full capacity, with 
patients needing to remain in hospital for longer due to their acuity of need. There had been a 
real focus on workforce with some significant successes. The volume of recruitment had 
resulted in the need to expand TEWV’s recruitment team and support had been provided by a 
business services agency.   
 
Further measures in respect of workforce included introducing incentives for people to come 
and work for TEWV, an online recruitment process that had been undertaken with Sussex 
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University, which included an automated screening approach, work to refresh the induction 
and ongoing supervision processes and work to ensure TEWV’s reward and recognition 
package was favourable compared with that offered by other Trusts. As part of the 
organisational restructure TEWV was set to go live with its new operational, clinical restructure 
on 1 April 2022. Work was currently being undertaken with the corporate teams – people and 
culture directorate and support provided to staff in terms of workforce planning, health and 
wellbeing and staff engagement.  
 
Reference was made to TEWV’s plan on a page document and it was advised that the Trust 
had spent a lot of time over the last 18 months listening to people to get a sense of what was 
important, how TEWV could drive the improvement agenda before bringing that together to 
identify TEWV’s vision and purpose. It was highlighted at stage 4 that TEWV had also 
developed a set of values – Respect, Compassion and Responsibility that were driving the 
organisation’s Journey To Change. It was emphasised that it was not simply a case of 
improving services to satisfy the CQC, TEWV as an organisation wanted to deliver the highest 
quality services where patients had the best experience and this would be achieved through 
the sustained work being undertaken to achieve these goals. 
 
Following the presentation Members were afforded the opportunity to ask questions and the 
issues below were raised:- 
 

 Reference was made to the involvement of Health Care Assistants and people with lived 
experience in TEWV’s Journey To Change and a Member queried whether the two 
Directors with lived experience were yet in post. In response it was advised that although 
they were not yet in post both had been recruited to and offered the positions. In addition 
a new Head of Co-Creation post had been established to further strengthen the 
involvement of patients in the development of service delivery. Work was also being 
undertaken to expand TEWV’s Peer workforce so that the voice of lived experience would 
be working alongside all of TEWV’s professionals. A concerted and thorough approach 
was being adopted. It was advised that significant investment had been put into these 
senior leadership roles to bring patient voice and patient leadership to the heart of 
TEWV’s service delivery. It was anticipated that both of the lived experience were due to 
join the organisation in June 2022.   

 Reference was made to sickness levels and the impact that the pandemic had had on 
staff. A Member queried whether any work had been undertaken to measure levels of 
stress amongst staff. It was advised that although no specific piece of work had been 
undertaken in relation to this issue. However, when recording staff absence the reasons 
were recorded and mental health / well-being was probably the second highest reason for 
staff absences. Psychological support was available to staff via the regional resilience hub 
and TEWV also had its own psychology service that staff could access. Good support 
systems were in place. In terms of the secure inpatient services sustained efforts had 
been made to ensure staff were now able to take their breaks whilst on shift. It was 
anticipated that the stresses would continue, even after the pressures caused by the 
pandemic. This was an area that TEWV would continue to prioritise. 

 An area that remained of concern to Members was the toxic culture, as referenced by the 
CQC, in relation to the delivery of inpatient secure services. A Member queried how that 
issue was being addressed and what specific progress had been made to date. The Chief 
Executive advised that culture was a challenge for big organisations and that some of the 
work undertaken involved bringing the patients’ voice into services through the lived 
experiences initiatives. Engaging with staff was another important factor and the 
development of the Health and Care Assistant Forum provided an opportunity for them to 
air any concerns and discuss with staff proactively how TEWV could create a better 
environment / positive culture for everyone to work within. A significant amount of work 
was being undertaken with regard to leadership in the area of inpatient secure services. It 
was emphasised that the comments made by the CQC in relation to a toxic culture related 
solely to this particular service area and was not endemic throughout the organisation. It 
was a focussed approach in this specific area. It was important to provide opportunities for 
staff to be able to raise any concerns and overt conversations were being held around 
accountability where there were any pockets of bad behaviour. Where such practices 
were found and evidenced then the leadership would challenge and deal with any issues. 

 Reference was made to the statistical data, as referred to in the CQC report, in relation to 
a decrease in satisfaction amongst staff who identified as Black, Asian and Minority Ethnic 
(BAME) or as having a disability. In addition the CQC report had highlighted that a greater 
proportion of BAME staff had stated that they were victims of bullying, abuse and hate 
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crime and that the management responses were variable. A Member of the Committee 
queried as to what reassurances could be provided in relation progress being made by 
TEWV in respect of addressing these issues. In response it was advised that engagement 
work had been undertaken with a number of protected characteristics groups to ensure 
their perspectives were being heard and acted concerns raised acted upon. Reverse 
mentoring schemes had been introduced around the disciplinary processes, with 
representatives from BAME staff on those to ensure that there was no undue bias in any 
of those processes. Where issues did arise it was also a case of ensuring that there was 
fair accountability and demonstrating that these issues would be dealt with proactively. 
Talking to representatives from those networks it was felt that the Trust was making 
positive steps forward in respect of that agenda. 

 A Member made reference to a recent presentation on TEWV’s ‘Journey To Change’, as 
given by the Chief Executive at a recent Stockton Borough Council Adult Social Care and 
Health Select Committee meeting. It was stated that having had the opportunity to reflect 
on that presentation Members in Stockton felt that what was lacking was any information 
in respect of the impact the changes were having. It was also queried as to whether given 
that no work had been undertaken by the Trust to measure staff stress levels whether any 
wider staff survey had been conducted. Finally, reference was made to the Chief 
Executive’s staff blog and comments made in relation to dismissals. It was queried as to 
the number of dismissals that had taken place? As well as to how many bank staff shifts 
had been used in Forensic Services in 2022 compared with the 2021 figures? In addition, 
how much overtime had been used and what were the current Covid/non-Covid sickness 
levels? It was stated that the Health Care Assistant Council referenced in the 
presentation, as a mechanism via which staff would be able to raise any concerns was not 
yet in operation and would only come into effect later this month. This initiative was 
applauded, although it was felt that it should have been introduced earlier. The reference 
to 3 per cent of leave being cancelled did not provide sufficient information in respect of 
the impact. It was queried as to what this meant in terms of numbers of people impacted. 
The CQC report had been very damning right up to Board level and it was queried as to 
what changes had been made at Board level in terms of the Medical Director and 
Safeguarding Lead. It was questioned as to whether it was felt that the Trust in its current 
size was simply too big.  

 In response to the numerous questions posed above the Chief Executive advised that 
work was currently being undertaken within the Trust to split the Trust into two parts. One 
part to cover Durham and the Tees Valley and the other to cover North Yorkshire and 
York. It was felt that this would help to reduce the complexity of managing an organisation 
of that scale. In terms of the numbers these could be provided and the information would 
be forwarded to Members following the meeting. In terms of accountability the Chief 
Executive advised that the references made in his recent organisational blog 
demonstrated the Trust’s commitment to ensuring that where any issues of concern were 
identified action would be taken.   

 The Chair of TEWV responded to the query raised in terms of the changes introduced at 
Board level. The Chair stated that he was a lay Member and the majority of those that 
served on the Board were Non-Executive Directors. There had been an almost complete 
turnover of the personnel on that Board in the last 18 months. It was very much a new 
Board focused on how to make services better. The Trust was currently out to recruitment 
for a new Medical Director, as the previous Medical Director was leaving the Trust and 
leaving the NHS. The Board continued to both support and challenge the Chief Executive 
and staff within the Trust on a daily basis. The Chair offered his reassurance to the 
Committee that the lay people on the Board, on behalf of the patients and populations 
they served, ensured that the Chief Executive and his colleagues were absolutely 
focussed on improving services for our communities.   

 The Chair of the Trust offered the opportunity for Members of the Board to undertake a 
visit to the Trust and any of the services being provided, including the secure inpatient 
service. It was stated that there was very much a willingness from the Trust to be open 
and transparent. The Trust had no hesitation in inviting Members of the Committee to visit 
its services and see first-hand the delivery of service provision. The Trust would be 
delighted to welcome Members to meet staff and patients and see for themselves the 
improvements being made. The Chair of the Trust acknowledged that there were some 
pockets of bad practice but they were absolutely a handful compared with the nearly 8000 
members of staff employed across the Trust. It was emphasised that there were multiple 
areas of good practice compared with any areas of concern.   

 Reference was made to the issues raised in the CQC report in respect of culture and 
Members expressed the view that there was no quick fix. It would take a long time to 
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change the culture of the organisation and evidence from staff surveys would demonstrate 
whether that shift in culture was starting to take place. It was queried whether there were 
any specific changes on the ground that could be reported in relation to this issue. The 
Chief Executive advised that there was no evidence to suggest that the issue in respect of 
culture was endemic and where there were issues action was being taken. The progress 
that had been made in terms of recruitment was encouraging, the fall in staff sickness 
rates in areas where there had been concerns was a further positive and the improved 
engagement in training. It was acknowledged that it was challenging, particularly in light of 
the impact of the pandemic. The Trust was due to undertake some pulse survey work over 
the next few weeks and it was anticipated that this would provide some evidence in 
respect of staff feedback. The offer was provided to update Members on this work at a 
future meeting of the Committee.    

 
The Chair introduced the CQC’s Lead Inspector and invited him to make any comments in 
respect of the information provided to the Committee and the discussion that had been held. 
The Lead Inspector advised that he wished to highlight a number of points. The first was in 
relation to the senior leadership within TEWV, as there had been significant changes in the 
leadership team. At the time of the inspection TEWV had developed plans to strengthen the 
leadership team to address the governance issues it had identified and this would be an area 
that would be revisited in the CQC’s follow up inspection. In an effort to ascertain whether 
those changes had had the desired impact on strengthening the governance processes within 
the organisation and making the necessary improvements in leadership.  
 
The Committee was advised that the CQC continued to have regular engagement with the 
organisation. TEWV provided it with regular updates and information and the CQC 
participated in the additional oversight processes in place. These included the Quality 
Improvement Board, which was chaired by NHS England Improvement (NHSEI) and regular 
conversations with the provider collaborative, which had responsibility for the monitoring of the 
secure services in particular. The CQC had seen that action had been taken by TEWV to 
address the areas of concern raised. However, from a regulatory position ultimately the CQC’s 
assessment of whether it had received sufficient reassurance on improvement would be at the 
point it undertook a re-inspection and spoke to staff, patients and carers about what impact 
the changes had had for them.  
 
The Lead Inspector advised that the re-inspection would be unannounced and the CQC 
generally re-inspected services within a six month period. If, however, any information came 
to light, which suggested that the level of risk had changed the CQC would be responsive and 
re-evaluate its timescales. The CQC had a range of enforcement powers available to it, both 
civil and criminal, but clearly the CQC’s hope was that the action taken by the TEWV resulted 
in an improvement in the safety and quality of care people received. 
 
AGREED as follows:- 
 

i) That an additional meeting be arranged, if practical, given that purdah was scheduled 
to commence shortly, followed by each local authorities’ AGM, where membership 
of the Committee would be subject to change.  

ii) That the next meeting of the Committee be held at Roseberry Park Hospital and a 
visit to services, including the secure inpatient service, be undertaken following 
that meeting.   

iii) That a copy of the key questions Members still had in relation to the CQC inspection 
report be forwarded to TEWV, in advance of the next meeting, for a written 
response to be provided.  

iv) That information in respect of the pulse survey work undertaken with staff be provided 
to Members at the next meeting of the Committee.  

 
24 LOCAL NHS / PUBLIC HEALTH RESPONSE TO COVID-19 

 
 The Director of Health was unable to attend the meeting and the Chair requested that in his 

absence this item be deferred for consideration at the next meeting of the Tees Valley Joint 
Health Scrutiny Committee.  
 
AGREED that the item be deferred.  
 

25 NORTH EAST AMBULANCE SERVICE (NEAS) PERFORMANCE UPDATE 
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 The Chief Executive and the Assistant Director of Communications at the North East 

Ambulance Service (NEAS) were in attendance to provide a performance update to the 
Committee. 
 
In terms of 111 call handling it was advised that the call volumes coming into the service had 
spiked dramatically at the start of the Covid-19 pandemic. In respect of the calls received at 
that time, the average time to answer was within usual boundaries until April 2021. At that 
time call response times began to deteriorate and the service was impacted by waves of 
Covid-19 on the NEAS’s workforce. There was a very large scale recruitment campaign, 
which was current at the moment to recruit 152 health advisors into the 111 and 999 service. 
NEAS was on target to meet demand and this month alone the service had welcome 53 new 
health advisors into the control room. A third call handling site was also opening on Teesside 
and the centre would handle both 111 and 999 calls. In particular there had been a large 
increase in the number of patients contacting the 111 service looking for dental help and 
NEAS had been working hard with NHS England to double the number of dental appointments 
the service was able to offer to patients each week, where they had an urgent dental concern. 
 
The 111 outcomes chart (December 2021) showed that almost half of the calls (46 per cent) 
received by the service were referred back into Primary Care services (including the patient’s 
own GP). Dental calls made up approximately 10 per cent of all calls to the 111 service. It was 
noted that although the outcome figure for calls to the 111 service where an ambulance was 
required indicated 17 per cent it was explained that the actual ambulance response figure was 
closer to 7 or 8 per cent. The reason for the difference was that these calls were revalidated 
by clinicians, which included a call back, to check on the level of need. The remaining 
specialist services included, for example, eye services, children’s A&E and maternity suite 
referrals.  
 
In respect of the 999 calls there had been a significant increase in the call volumes. Before the 
Covid-19 pandemic call volumes were quite high. During the first lock down in 2020 999 calls 
actually eased off a little bit. Over the last year or so the volume of 999 calls had started to 
increase again. A key mechanism to monitor the number of patients being handed over to 
A&E services was the hear and treat rates. These were patients that were either treated on 
the phone or passed onto an alternative service. The hear and treat rates both for the 
ambulance service as a whole and for the Tees Valley were almost identical. The rates had 
increased significantly over the last year.  
 
Where an ambulance response was required it was noted that the service was measured 
against four different categories. The first category was average response standards to life 
threatening calls and the response data was provided for the Tees Valley and across NEAS. 
Category 1 calls needed to be responded to in an average of seven minutes and over the last 
year the graph indicated that this had very much been achieved on the vast majority of 
occasions. It was advised that a significant amount of attention was given to this category, as 
it included the most serious calls. Over the period January 2021 to January 2022 NEAS was 
the only ambulance service, alongside the London Ambulance Service to achieve the seven 
minute target. NEAS was one of the best ambulance services in the country for responding to 
Category 1 calls.  
 
The second measure was response standards to 90 per cent of life-threatening calls within 15 
minutes. It was advised that NEAS had achieved that target for the Tees Valley and across 
NEAS. There were 5 ambulance services across the country that had achieved this response 
target for the period January 2021-22. While that news was very positive there had been 
significant challenges for NEAS in respect the average response standards to Category 2 
calls. There were emergency calls but not necessarily life threatening calls and this category 
accounted for a large proportion of NEAS’s overall activity. This target had not been achieved 
for quite some time and over the last year that NEAS’s response rates had deteriorated over 
the summer. The rates were now improving as the volume and demand were beginning to 
return to some sort of normal level. However, NEAS was still above the 18 minute target for 
an average response time for all of those particular cases. The Tees Valley area was in line 
with the response time across the whole of the service and in some months was 
outperforming the rest of the service as a whole.  
 
It was advised that no Ambulance Trust in the country was currently achieving the Category 2 
target. Whilst NEAS had not achieved the target, which was regrettable, it was at least the 
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fourth best performing ambulance Trust nationally. There was a further target of response 
standards to 90 per cent of emergency calls within 40 minutes and performance was similar to 
the previous Category 2 target. Similarly there was no Ambulance Trust in the country that 
was achieving this target. However, NEAS was again one of the better performers in respect 
of that particular standard.  
 
The third target on which the service was measured related to Category 3 calls i.e. urgent 
calls. These were non-emergency or life threatening calls and the response target was that 90 
per cent of urgent calls had to be responded to within 2 hours. Demand coupled with winter 
pressures had resulted in poor response times in relation to Category 3 calls. However, there 
had been significant improvements in respect of this standard over the last two months. It was 
noted that again there was no Ambulance Trust in the country that was achieving this 
standard. NEAS remained one of the fastest Trust’s in the country at responding to Category 
3 calls. 
 
In terms of Category 4 calls – i.e. non urgent calls NEAS was the only Ambulance Trust in the 
country to be achieving the target of 90 per cent of non-urgent calls to receive an ambulance 
within 3 hours.    
 
Reference was made to the see and treat rates and it was noted that the rates in the Tees 
Valley were approximately 5 per cent higher than the rates across the whole of the NEAS 
service area. Another option for the ambulance service was to convey patients directly to a 
ward, rather than an emergency department, and again conveyance rates to non-emergency 
departments in the Tees Valley was considerably higher than it was across the rest of the 
area. This was good, as it demonstrated direct admission for patients into the place where 
they needed to receive their care.  
 
The Committee was advised that in terms of handover at hospital the standard was that a 
patient should be handed over by the ambulance within 15 minutes of arrival at hospital. The 
ambulance crew then have a further 15 minutes after arrival to clean, restock their vehicle and 
be ready to respond to the control room for the next call. However, average handovers had 
increased and consequently NEAS’ handover to clear time had decreased. The most recent 
data showed that the average handover time, as recorded for these figures in December 
2021, was 23 minutes 19 seconds against the standard 15 minute target. The most recent 
figures for the average handover to clear time was 13 minutes and 54 seconds against the 
standard 15 minute target.  
 
In terms of handover delays at Darlington Memorial Hospital it was noted that in February 
2022 NEAS lost 282 ambulance hours for the handover delays that occurred. There had been 
over 100 ambulance delays over the course of the month with a small proportion waiting for 
over 2 hours. Reference was made to the handover delays experienced at James Cook 
Hospital in Middlesbrough, which was a much bigger hospital and accepted patients from a 
wider area. Since June 2021 the handover delays at James Cook Hospital had gradually 
increased and in February 2022 NEAS had lost 517 ambulance hours as a result of the 
delays. At North Tees and Hartlepool Trust the picture was much better. In February 2022 
NEAS lost 64 ambulance hours due to handover delays on 10 occasions. 
 
Reference was made to the patient transport service and the Trust’s level of activity over the 
last 2 years was highlighted. In terms of the impact of Covid on staff sickness absences it was 
noted that this had been significant. It had probably been one of the hardest winters in living 
memory for the ambulance service. The issues that had impacted on performance had 
included increases in both the demand and acuity of patients presenting to the service. The 
impact of Covid particularly sickness, shielding and cleaning. In addition there were other risk 
factors that would continue to put pressure on the service including the wider system 
pressures, primary care capacity and the long Covid impact on staff and wellbeing.    
 
It was noted that NEAS had refreshed and refocussed its vision, mission and goals. NEAS’s 
vision was to deliver unmatched quality of care and its mission was to deliver safe, effective 
and responsive care for all. The organisational values were CARE - Compassion, Accountable 
and responsible, Respect and Excellence and innovation. Underpinning the strategy were 
nine plans including those relating to planning and finance, quality and safety, clinical model 
and operations and performance.  
 
In relation to the issue of assaults on ambulance staff it was advised that work continued and 
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it was sad to report that during Covid those numbers increased significantly. A campaign had 
been undertaken in the North East in 2021 to tackle this issue and in the last month a 
nationwide campaign had been launched to raise the profile on this issue and let staff know 
they were fully supported. 
 
Following the presentation Members were afforded the opportunity to ask questions and the 
following points were raised:- 
 

 Members expressed their thanks to all of the staff at NEAS for the amazing work they 
had undertaken in the most challenging of times over the last year. 

 In response to a query regarding staff training the Chief Executive of NEAS advised 
that the organisation had endeavoured to maintain all core clinical training 
throughout the pandemic to maintain staff skill levels. Staff had been amazing, many 
had undertaken training in their own time to minimise any reduction in ambulance 
hours. NEAS continued to recruit and from a qualified paramedic perspective the 
organisation was over established. A decision was taken to employ at risk, which 
had paid dividends over the last several months. There was a higher turnover in 
terms of call handlers, which was a relatively young workforce when compared with 
qualified paramedics. Members were very encouraged to know that a full 
establishment had been achieved. 

 In terms of the campaign to prevent abuse to ambulance staff and the support 
available to staff to deal with any abuse they faced was available to everyone 
included call handling staff. A full time Psychologist was employed within NEAS to 
support staff’s mental well-being and NEAS was extremely focussed on providing 
staff with the appropriate support. Debrief opportunities were available for call 
handlers. Currently all areas were being upgraded to ensure that a quiet area was 
available for any staff that may have experienced a difficult clinical or abusive call. 

 In terms of tracking patients that were treated via hear and treat it was explained that 
the systems were not available to track whether a patient attended their GP in place 
of a local pharmacist. However, where there were recurrent calls from the same 
patient these were monitored and tracked in case anything had been missed. In 
addition patients were regularly surveyed about their treatment experience. 
Satisfactions levels amongst patients that had received a hear and treat, see and 
treat service or ambulance dispatch service was very high. Despite the long delays 
that had recently been experienced by patients, which NEAS was working hard to 
rectify.   

 Sustained efforts were being made with the acute hospital trusts to reduce delays in 
ambulance handover times. The Chief Executive reassured the Committee that 
NEAS had extraordinarily good relationships with each of the Trusts.  

 
The Chair thanked the Chief Executive and Assistant Director of Communications at NEAS for 
all of the hard work undertaken and requested that the Committee’s appreciation be passed 
onto all staff.  
 

26 TVCCG - UPDATE 
 

 Representatives from TVCCG were in attendance at the meeting to provide an update to the 
Committee in respect of a number of items. The first of which was the development of the 
North East and North Cumbria Integrated Care System (NECS ICS), the Integrated Care 
Board (ICB) and the proposed sub-regional Integrated Care Partnership’s (ICP’s). The Chief 
Executive of the Tees Valley CCG and the Executive Director at NENC ICS were in 
attendance to provide this aspect of the update.  
 
The Chief Executive of the Tees Valley CCG advised that Samantha Allen, the Chief 
Executive Designate of the NENC ICS, would welcome the opportunity to attend a future 
meeting of the Committee to discuss its establishment in more detail. It was advised that 
recruitment to the ICB had commenced and work was underway to describe the operating 
model of the ICB. Feedback had been sought, particularly from CCG staff who were affected 
by the change, as the CCG’s morphed into the ICB, as well as a range of partners and 
stakeholders. A number of issues were being considered particularly in terms of what would 
happen at what level. For example, there would be issues that would be addressed at ICB 
level, either because it was high level commissioning i.e. the North East Ambulance Service, 
which worked across the whole of the North East but not the North East and Cumbria but also 
the annual report and annual accounts, which again would be produced at an ICB level.  
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A new organisational structure was being drawn up for discussion with staff, as the ICB would 
take over formally from the CCGs on 1 July 2022. Consideration was currently being given to 
a number of issues including whether all the functions presently undertaken by the CCG’s 
would continue to be delivered by the ICB, were there any issues of concern around safety, 
was there anything specific that needed to be considered in terms of the committee structure 
and what aspects of work would be undertaken more locally and fed into the ICB?  
 
Reference was made to the white paper on integration and it was advised that efforts were 
being made to pick up on the links in that white paper to ensure these were implemented as 
part of the establishment of the ICB. The good news was that the overriding proposal in the 
white paper was for there to be a focus on place (13 upper tier local authorities in the NENC 
ICS). In the new ICB proposed organisational structure place was key and having leadership 
of place was included, along with oversite of budgets and working with existing Health and 
Well-Being Boards were also included. 
 
The Executive Director advised that she was really keen to work with the Chair of the TVJHSC 
and Scrutiny Officer to consider the Committee’s forward work programme and how the ICB’s 
attendance at future meetings would be really helpful from a system perspective.  
 
The second element of the update focussed on the opioid prescribing rates across the Tees 
Valley and the actions taken to reduce overprescribing by GPs. A Medicines Optimisation 
Pharmacist for North East Commissioning Support (NECS) was in attendance to provide an 
update to the Committee.  
 
In terms of the work being undertaken across the TVCCG to reduce the high levels of opioid 
prescribing it was advised that a significant amount of work had been undertaken by both GP 
practices and Foundation Trusts. It was noted that number of initiatives had taken place 
including the CROP initiative – the Campaign to Reduce Opioid Prescribing, which originally 
commenced in Leeds. The North East Academic Network had adapted that programme and 
all of the GP practices within the Tees Valley had taken part in that initiative. A series of report 
had been produced for GP practices to highlight where they sat both locally and nationally in 
terms of opioid prescribing. This initiative had originally been due to commence in April 2020, 
however, owing to the Covid-19 pandemic was delayed until June 2020. In November 2020 a 
couple of four hour education sessions had been delivered to PCN and practice employees, 
pharmacy staff and GP’s by Professor Eldabe from South Tees NHS FT’s pain clinic, 
alongside specialist Nurses, a pain Pharmacist and Behavioural Psychologist from Warwick 
University. The education session was based on the i-watch programme, which was a national 
opioid reduction pilot. There had been 40 Pharmacists on the calls, together with consultants 
from North Tees NHS FT and specialist Nurses who were keen to replicate the work 
undertaken by the pain clinic in respect of opioid reduction clinics at South Tees NHS FT.     
 
In addition to the education session the CCG had funded a one day per week specialist pain 
reduction Pharmacists resource to assist Primary Care Prescribers. This had led to a 
reduction in the waiting time for patients to access the opioid reduction clinics from 11 weeks 
to 4 weeks, which had a huge impact on the delivery of care to more complex patients 
requiring opioid reduction input. The CCG funding would be continued into 2022/23, which 
was fantastic to maintain that level of support for Primary Care Clinicians. Work continued in 
respect of drug related deaths across the Tees Valley and it was hoped that some further 
revision education sessions would be provided. A trend graph for the national indicator for 
high dose opioid prescribing volume showed there had been a 47 per cent decrease in 
prescribing rates across the Tees Valley compared with a 39 per cent decrease nationally.  
 
The final aspect related to the Learning Disability Respite Review and the Head of Service for 
Adult Learning Disabilities in Tees at Tees, Esk and Wear Valley NHS Foundation Trust was 
in attendance to provide the committee with an update.  
 
Reference was made to the current review and current arrangements for respite, which it was 
acknowledged was challenging for families and service users. It was advised that in January 
2020, following the CQC inspection, the Trust had received a must do action relating to 
compliance with the Mixed Sex Accommodation (MSA) regulation. The Covid-19 pandemic 
had then hit and owing to the vulnerability of service users had impacted significantly on the 
provision of respite offer. It was explained that currently the two respite units Aysgarth in 
Stockton and Unit 2 in Middlesbrough were open and functioning. However, a reduced bed 
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base was in operation. In autumn 2021 families were consulted about a range of options 
available, which resulted in a varying number of respite nights the families were able to 
access.   
 
Architects were subsequently commissioned to explore various options and this work was 
completed in January 2022. Subsequently an options paper was developed by the project 
group and the paper was due to be considered by the Board in April 2022. Further 
consideration was currently being given to how respite was being delivered at present to 
optimise capacity. Families were fully involved in the discussions and efforts were being made 
to build in additional flexibility. It was noted that pre-pandemic if a service user attended 
Aysgarth they would have received an average of 41 nights within a twelve month period. 
Those that attended Unit 2 at Bankfields would have received 33 nights. It was highlighted 
that in respect of the modelling work that was currently taking place regarding future respite 
provision some of the options would enable service users to receive additional days, as well 
as added flexibility. The immediate goal was to achieve stability for the families.     
 
AGREED that an invite be extended to the Chief Executive of the NENC ICB to attend a future 
meeting of the TVJHSC.   
 

 
 

 
 
 


